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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY, JUNE 13, 2017 

 

MINUTES 

 

 CHAIRMAN ROBERT SALKA, called the Public Hearing and Regular 

Meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Public Assembly Room at the John Weichsel 

Municipal Center at 196-200 North Main Street, Southington, CT with 

the following members in attendance: 

 

 Matthew O’Keefe, Joseph LaPorte, Joseph Pugliese & Jeffrey Gworek 

 

 Others: David Lavallee, Assistant Town Planner 

 

 Absent: Ronald Bohigian, Ryan Rogers & Paul Bedard, Alternates 

 

 A quorum was determined. 

 

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance. 

 

 Vice Chairman Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in 

the presentation of an appeal and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project. 

 

 Mr. Gworek further explained this is a super majority vote board 

and you need four affirmative votes for your appeal to be approved. 

 

 Mr. Gworek also explained all public hearings heard this evening 

would have a vote this evening.  You will need a four to one, super 

majority vote to approve your appeal.  So, you are welcome to stay for 

the regular meeting to hear the decision on your appeal. 

 

5. APPROVAL OF MINUTES 

 

 MR. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the last 

meeting.   Mr. Pugliese seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a 

voice vote. 
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6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6264A, Application of Donald Meehan for a special 

exception to allow a family flock of chickens under Sections 3-01.31B 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 263 Little Fawn Road, property of 

Donald & Alyssa Meehan in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

  

 MR. MEEHAN:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman.  Donald Meehan and 

Alyssa Meehan, 263 Little Fawn Road, Southington. 

  

 I’m here asking for a special exception for a flock of chickens.  

We are asking for up to six hens.  No roosters.   

  

 The place, our property is up on the map now.  I had submitted a 

small drawing when I submitted the application roughly showing where 

that coop would go.  It would go behind that shed in the back that is 

where it is on the right, I guess it would be the south side.  And, 

it’s a 4 x 4 coop.  Sixteen square feet.  There is a run where they’ll 

be allowed to use but they are housed in the coop mainly to sleep and 

eat their foot and water.   

  

 But the run is 4 by 8.  So that it’s essentially the total length 

of that shed.  It is probably about 3 feet from the end of it.  And, 

it is well within a hundred or beyond 100 feet from the road.  And, 

I’ve measured from boundary to boundary.  There is fence there from 

the previous homeowner.  And, it’s about 35 from what would be the 

upper boundary and more than that to the lower one. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

  

 MR. LAPORTE:  Is the run fenced in? 

 

 MR. MEEHAN:  The run is fenced in with hardware cloth and 

(inaudible) so they can’t get out.  And, it is pretty much, I did my 

best to make it critter proof so nothing can get in or to attract any 

sort of predator in the area. 

  

 MR. PUGLIESE: Well, the chickens will be in the coop at night, 

anyway. 
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 MR. MEEHAN:  Yah.  They’ll be closed off in the coop each night. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  When you did your measurements of 34 and 35 feet, 

does that include the run that they have or just the coop? 

 

 MR. MEEHAN:  It includes the run.  When I originally mapped out 

the area, I just staked out where it was and then I ran. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So basically, you are looking for a coop of 4 by 4 

and a run of 4 by 8. 

  

 MR. MEEHAN:  That’s correct. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, then if we put a condition that it be at least 

30 feet from the boundary and 100 feet from the back, you are okay 

with that? 

  

 MR. MEEHAN:  Well, a hundred feet from the road. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  To the road, I meant. 

 

 MR. MEEHAN:  Yah, that’s correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. MEEHAN:  Thank you. 

 

 MS. MEEHAN:  Thank you. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone speaking in favor of this application?  Anyone 

speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

  

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 



Zoning Board of Appeals – June 13, 2017 

 

4 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6267A, Application of JonNic Enterprises, LLC for a 

15’ front yard setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 229 Wonx Spring road, 

property of JonNic Enterprises LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant or his representative please 

state your name and address for the record? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Good evening, commissioner.  My name is Richard 

Bresky, 11 Princess Pine Path, Southington, CT. on behalf of 229 Wonx 

Spring. 

 

 I recently acquired this property.  I own JonNic Enterprises and 

we’re going to revamp that property.  Right now, it is in disarray.  

The gentleman that lived there previous had passed away.  He left the 

property in pretty bad condition. 

 

 Currently it is a 1400 sf ranch with a single car garage, two 

bedrooms, one bathroom.   

 

 There is an adjacent road to that which has just been installed 

or put in about two years ago called Golden Russet Way which is on the 

western side of the property.  That road changed the property to two 

frontages which we now have two 40 setbacks. 

 

 Unfortunately, to the right of the property, which is the eastern 

exposure, water drainage as well coming from that, it is actually 

coming through for that new subdivision, so unfortunately, we can’t 

construct to the right-hand side. 

 

 The backyard has a 20-foot easement, as well.  It is 27 feet off 

the back-property line.  When they constructed the subdivision into 

the front I am sitting 40 feet off of the actual Wonx Spring Road. 

 

 What I am looking to do is to change that structure from a 1423 

sf home to roughly a 1650 sf ranch with a two-car garage, 3 bedrooms, 

2.5 baths.  Change the look that will corroborate pretty much the same 

as what they’re putting up on Golden Russet. 

 

 We are going to enhance the neighborhood by doing that.  What I 

would like to do is change that 40-foot easement to the left-hand side 

which is the western side to a 25-foot easement to give me 15 feet 

towards Golden Russet.  Put that garage in.  That is the only thing 
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that will encroach on that property line will be the actual bay of the 

garage. 

 

 The rest of the property, we’re going to put two bump outs which 

aren’t affected to the property lines to the back of the house.  About 

6 feet off, so we are still within the easement.  The lines, too, I 

can construct that and change the bedrooms around for the extra space. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  What is the name of the road going in? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  The road going in is Golden Russet Way on the 

western side. 

 

 It is actually, the house itself is a left exposure where that 

single car garage left edge is where you see the sidewalk on the left-

hand side.  That left-hand side to the actual sidewalk is right now 45 

feet way or 50 feet way and we’ve got 45 away to the curb of the road 

it is 55 feet away.  So, we’ve got some distance on the side. 

 

 The building line itself is 45. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Was that house originally part of the subdivision? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  That house was actually sold off the subdivision.  

He owned that whole side of that property --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  He sold that off so that wasn’t part of it. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Exactly. 

  

 If you look in the neighboring areas, all R-12.  That lot and the 

lot directly to the side of it which the access are the only two 

corner lots in that entire neighborhood that do not sit within 25 feet 

of either road.  It’s 10 feet or 15 feet off the road.  So, it is not 

going to be an eyesore.  It’s not going to change the demographics of 

the actual neighborhood in any way by being too close. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  So that is one complete lot? 

 

 MR. BRESKY: Yah, it’s, I mean we only have 15 feet, I mean a 15-

foot section off that side of the house. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: Nothing is going in front of that. 

 

 MR. BRESKY: Nothing in front. 
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 THE CHAIR:  So, when I look at the drawing, you are adding a half 

bath, laundry room, mud room, et cetera.  Now is that going to be in 

line with the garage itself? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  No.  That will be, if you took the existing 

structure, it’s going to be from the existing structure to the back of 

the house and off to the eastern side of the property. So that is not 

going to affect the property lines as they are, at all. 

 

 It is only the garage single bay that’s going on on the left-hand 

side of that property that is going to encroach into that side line. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, the garage, I’m looking at the main level. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah.  It looks to me like you currently have a one 

car garage, correct? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Correct. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, you are putting on --- 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  We’re going to push that out to the left. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, but the drawing shows when you add that, that it 

is in a direct line behind the garage. 

 

 MR. BRESKY: Yes.  The actual laundry area.  That’s the mudroom 

and the --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I am looking at the hand drawing and that is 

showing an offset. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there an offset? 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  That whole lineage that we’re looking on the left-

hand side of the house. 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I think, Mr. Chairman, I think they’re going from 

a 12 foot to a 24-foot-wide garage. That is the bump out. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  I think what you are asking, Mr. Chairman, is 

directly in back of that garage --- yes.  That’s the mudroom and half 

bath. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So, it will be in line with the end of the 

garage. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  The hand drawing shows it off set. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Got it. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  You are going to see the two other bump outs on the 

back of the house.  Those are within the building lines, already. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 Questions of the applicant? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 

 MR. BRESKY:  That was easy. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?   Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6268A, Application of Donna Ames for an accessory 

structure size variance of 88 sq.ft. under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 

of the Zoning regulations, 635 Meriden Avenue, property of Donna Ames 

in an R-12 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record, please. 

 

 MS. AMES:  My name is Donna Ames.  635 Meriden Avenue, 

Southington. 

 

 I come before you this evening about a variance for the size of a 

shed or barn to be added to the property.  And, I will actually be 

replacing what is currently there, a 10 by 12 vinyl shed that is no 

longer water or critter proof.  

 

 I am requesting 88 feet; 88 square feet increase to the size from 

200 sf to 288 sf.   

  

 The property is quite hilly and we have quite a large tractor 

that doesn’t fit in my current shed.  And, um, we’ve had some issues 

with vandalism and theft as well as some critter issues on the 

property.  So, I very much want to be able to put everything away and 

I need a little bit bigger space to do that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Anything else? 

 

 MS. AMES:  I brought some pictures of the old shed and I don’t 

know if that will help or not. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’ve been up there, so I have seen the shed in the 

back in the corner. 

 

 MS. AMES:  I also have a note from my neighbor saying that he 

fully supports the new shed or barn.  I can give you that.  I only 

have one copy. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read that into the record, Joe? 

 

 MR. PUGLEISE:  This is from Lew Cravens.   

 

 “Donna:  Please feel free to pass along to anyone necessary.  We, 

the entire Craven Family, are more than happy to grant any permission 

necessary and will put our signature to any form necessary to allow 
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you to build the shed that you would like to build.   You can have 

anyone contact us anytime.  Lew Craven”  And, his phone number. 

 

 MS. AMES:  And, the other piece of this is that the new structure 

will be wood and duratemp (sp) siding and shingled.  So, it will more 

closely match the house itself in quality. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The Dutch style storage building, that is what it 

is going to look like? 

 

 MS. AMES:  Yes.  It will look – the plan is for it to look like a 

little red barn. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What is --- one of things with a variance is you need 

a hardship.  And, having a lot of stuff is not a hardship. 

 

 MS. AMES:  I understand.  I --- 

  

 THE CHAIR:  What would be the hardship that we could attach to 

this particular variance? 

 

 MS. AMES: Well, I was thinking that the fact that things are 

stolen off the property.  You can see the size of this tractor that we 

own.  The land is quite hilly and difficult to maintain.  And, this is 

the only tractor that we’ve been able to find that actually can do the 

work and um, without tearing up the property. 

 

 As you can see as it is sitting next to the shed, it won’t hardly 

fit into the shed that’s there and again, I would like very much to 

keep it out of the weather, off the --- we have mice eating the --- 

what is it? 

 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  The air filter. 

 

 MS. AMES:  The air filter out of the tractor. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I think you were before us once before and we 

granted you a variance for a two-car garage. 

 

 MS. AMES:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Where you had one before. 
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 Now, you know, you’ve got a digger, you know, a commercial 

digger.  Snowplow, et cetera, et cetera.  None of that will fit in 

your garage? 

 

 MS. AMES:  Well, um, we got the variance for the garage based on 

side lines.  Because we have also two fronts.  And, um, I couldn’t 

build a garage as large as I wanted to because it hardly fit in the 

space that we had. 

 

 So, we had put up one of those temporary shelters.  And, within a 

very short period of time we received a note from the Town of 

Southington that that was a prohibited thing so we took it down. 

  

 So, I mean, so this is kind of my next option which was a larger 

shed. 

  

 MR. LAPORTE:  A picture of your lot, it looks like it is a forest 

out there, really. 

 

 MS. AMES:  Yes. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  This is only R-12.  That’s a small lot. 

 

 MS. AMES:  The lot is over half an acre, actually.  Some of that 

forest is mine.  Some of it belongs to the father-in-law of Lew 

Craven.   And, that is where we have a lot of trouble with --- it 

looks like a Frat house out there quite often with the beer bottles.  

I don’t know where or when these parties are occurring, but like I’ve 

said, I’ve had things disappear.    

 

 It’s hard to see from the house.  I don’t think the neighbors can 

see it and I think it is pretty well hidden from everybody which is 

probably why things can happen. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But couldn’t you build a bigger shed that was 12 by 

16 without requesting a variance. 

 

 MS. AMES:  I could.  I just would --- I didn’t at first realize 

that there was a number, a problem. And, we actually had ordered a 12 

by24 and then when I came to get the building permit, it was then that 

I realized that this was already too big.   I called the company to 

halt, put the order on hold so that I could address this with you 

first. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE: So, it’s on hold? 
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 MS. AMES:  It is currently on hold.  Yah.  I didn’t want to just 

put it in and deal with the consequences.   I figured we do it the 

right way first. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So, the garage is actually smaller than you would 

have preferred? 

 

 MS. AMES:  Yah. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Because the stuff would’ve gone in the garage. 

 

 MS. AMES:  Absolutely. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I guess where I’m struggling is you’ve got a 

variance for the garage.  You can build a larger shed without another 

variance.  The second variance takes it even more out of compliance. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.   Do we have any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 MS. AMES:  Thank you very much. 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:    Mr. Chairman, for the record, Stephen Giudice 

from the office of Harry Cole & Son. 

  

 We had done the survey for Ms. Ames for the garage and for the 

shed.  I just wanted to add food for thought.   As Donna mentioned, 

the garage was limited as to how big she could build even though she 

probably had some room from a square footage perspective. 

 

 The shed variance is really based on square footage.  If she was 

able to build the garage bigger she probably wouldn’t need a bigger 

shed.  But do to the limitations of the lot, the topography, it kind 

of created a hardship for the garage which brought her to this 

location and brought her to this request.    

 

 It is a square footage variance as opposed to a setback variance 

which was what she had applied for in the past.   
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 I know it seems like there is other things that could’ve 

happened.  Maybe in hindsight there could have been, but she is at 

this point now.  From my perspective, it was not an unreasonable 

request for her considering she was replacing the existing shed that 

is substandard. 

 

 So, I support this application.  I think she has a valid 

hardship. 

 

 Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Anyone else speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?  Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 D. APPEAL #6269A, Application of Mark & Rachel Colite for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01.A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 270 Blue Hills Drive, property of 

Mark A. & Rachel Colite in an R-40 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:   Good evening, Mr. Chairman and commission members.  

My name is Sev Bovino, planner, with Kratzert, Jones & Associates 

representing the applicant. 

 

 The property is located in an R-40 zone. It is served by public 

water and sewer and private well. 

 

 The property in question has steep grades and wetlands to the 

north and east. I’ll show it to you on the map here that is also 

submitted as part of the application. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 For orientation purposes, this is the road.  Here’s the house.  

The wetlands to the east.  This area is steep grades (indicating).   

 

 There is an area on the southerly side of the property between 

the wetlands and an existing well, right here (indicating), that is a 

reasonably flat area and we can build a small swimming pool, 16 by 32, 

with associated patio area 6-foot-wide around the pool itself. 

 

 In the front of the property there is a 75-foot gas line 

easement.  Therefore, the only place we can place this pool is in this 

area.  But to do so, we need a side yard variance to this location 

here.  The closest point is 12 and a half feet to the pool. 

 

 We believe that the variance is a reasonable request because of 

the special circumstances that I mentioned which is steep grades and 

wetlands.  And, the granting of the variance is needed for the 

reasonable use of the property and it will not be injurious to the 

neighborhood. 

 

 If you have any questions, I will be glad to answer them. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  I am looking at the lot next door, 104.  This is 

105.  Can you tell me adjacent to the pool, does that wetland area 

continue on into that? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Possibly, yes. The watercourse that comes off of the 

road is up here. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Would it be reasonable to say that that land is not 

useable land? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  For the neighbor? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The triangle to the back outside of the easement 

area. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  The neighbor’s land you are referring to? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Correct. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Well, the land is useful in different ways. If you 

want to put a structure, you can’t.  But you can enjoy the property. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record? 

 

 DR. COLITE:  Mark Colite, 270 Blue Hills Drive.  The neighbor’s 

property, the way the wetlands goes in there, it comes off of Copper 

Ridge and actually comes, goes up.  It doesn’t continue down into the 

neighbor’s yard.  He also has an inground pool.  Which --- if you see 

it. 

 

 All the water comes from above us, from Copper Ridge, down into 

the back yards.  It is not coming  --- it is not cutting into the 

diagonally --- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where is yours?   Which one is yours? 

 

 Okay, and which corner are we talking about?  This? 

 

 DR. COLITE:  Right.  There is a little clearing there where you 

can see there is developed grass and that is where I planned to put 

it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 DR. COLITE: Right there. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  The gas line sort of comes between two – 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  The gas line comes in the front, right.  It goes in 

the back of this house and the front of Dr. Colite’s house.  In this 

direction (indicating). 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  That pool is all buffered in by trees, the front 

part of it, am I right?   Where you will put the pool?  In the front? 

 

 DR. COLITE:  In the front of it? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Yah. 

 

 DR. COLITE:  That is the side yard. So, the front of it, between 

the front of the pool and the road, is actually grass.  It looks like 

trees there but, yah, you mean like from the road aspect?  You won’t 

be able to see it.   No.  There is a double tree line further up. 

 

 But there is a side line there that is maintained grass directly 

off the back. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  There is a rise in grade from here to here 

(indicating).  It is probably 20 feet higher. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  What is that line that’s going down behind your house 

from top to bottom? 

 

 DR. COLITE:  That is the watercourse. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s the watercourse. 

 

 DR. COLITE:  But see how it doesn’t cut?  I thought your question 

was does it cut more towards the houses as it gets to my neighbor’s 

property and you can see it maintains and actually it goes up.  The 

grade is coming off the mountain. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 And, the other property, the property next door is quite always 

away from where you are planning to put the pool. 

 

 DR. COLITE:  Right. 
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 MR. BOVINO:  The pool is in this area here, the proposed pool. It 

is right next to the deck area.  Pushed it right up to the deck to 

limit the variance request. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, there is no way to turn the pool in the other 

direction? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  What do you mean? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Vertically.  Right now, you’re got it running left to 

right and there is no way to run it top to bottom? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  There is a well in the way. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I saw the well. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yah, we are required to stay 25 feet away from the 

well. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  But I spoke to the health department and I was able 

to get it --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  And, you can’t go any further back because of the 

water. 

 

 DR. COLITE:  Well, I would rather not move the watercourse. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I don’t think you could. 

  

 (Chuckles) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You probably wouldn’t get away with it anyways. 

 

 (Chuckles) 

 

 Okay.  Any other questions? 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  I have one, Mr. Chairman.  Where do you plan on 

putting the pump, the filter and all of the things for the pool?  

Where are you going to house that? 
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 DR. COLITE:  The design I have --- I don’t have the design for 

the pump and the filter, but I know all of the drains are going to be 

facing the rear of the house.  So --- 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you planning on putting it any closer to the 

neighbor’s property line? 

 

 DR. COLITE:  The pump and all that?  In a perfect world if the 

installer can do it, I want it off the side of my deck there, closer 

to my house as it is easier for me to get to. 

 

 But, you know ---- 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if we were to put a condition on that said that 

you are not to put it towards your neighbor’s house, you could comply 

with that? 

 

 DR. COLITE: As long as the pool builder can do it, I don’t see 

why not.  I won’t have a problem with it. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  The utilities are to the right of the house. So --- 

 

 DR. COLITE:  It would probably make more sense anyway. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  --- it would be easier to put it there right next to 

the house. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I mean right next to your bilco door looks 

like an easy place to put it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. Any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone speaking in favor of this 

application?    

 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 
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 Anyone opposing this application?   

 

 Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6270A, Application of Milldale Holdings LLC for a 

variance to allow encroachment of a structure in the floodway under 

Sections 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1132 Old Turnpike 

Road, property of Milldale Holdings LLC in a B zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or their representative please 

state their name and address for the record? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:   Mr. Chairman and commission members, Sev Bovino, 

planner with Kratzert, Jones & Associates representing the applicant. 

 

 The property is located at 1132 Old Turnpike Road in Milldale at 

the intersection with Route 322. 

 

 This is the Milldale carwash we are all familiar with at the 

corner.  Here is Old Turnpike and Route 322 in this area here 

(indicating). 

 

 The carwash use has been in operation since the early 1970’s.  

The current operation is brushless.  The applicant would like to 

change the truck bay, which is this one here, to a regular bay and put 

a brush system in that bay. 

 

 To do so he needs to extend the existing wall which is right here 

where this bollard is, the back of it, forward about 17 feet and do a 

roof line here to close in that area for the brush system. 

 

 The property is in a floodway and in the floodplain.  When 

dealing with a property in the floodplain and floodway, there are two 

things to be concerned about.  One is the impediment to the water flow 

and the other is the volume of water being displaced and possible 

increase in water elevation, the level of the water during the heavy 

rainstorms. 

 

 In this case, the existing structure in its configuration has not 

been a problem to the water flow.  The water flows from the south, 

coming from Cheshire heading north in this direction, so the water 

flows right through these bays all the time.  There hasn’t been any 

damage to the structure and it will continue to do so. 

 

 Therefore, the proposed extension of 17 feet in the same 

direction, coming towards the south, it is basically moving the wall 

from one point to another.  And, because the water flow is in the same 
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direction, in our opinion, it will not cause a problem.  The water 

will just go around it. 

 

 In regard to the volume, it is an 8-inch concrete block wall 

which would be constructed here (indicating) and move in and go south 

and then close back in.  The volume of which this wall will block 

about 1.5 cubic yards or less of a material within the floodplain. 

 

 The floodplain elevation is 126 and this slab grade is 125.7.  

So, in a 100-year storm you will have possibly 7 inches of water on 

the slab.  So that is what the displacement of the volume is 

associated with that proposed wall. 

 

 There is plenty of area on the property where we can remove that 

amount of material or even more.  By removing the material, we are 

compensating for impact and eliminating any possible increase in the 

water level.  However, there is a minimal water level of increase if 

we did not compensate.  But we are going to compensate so that 

increase will not exist. 

 

 It is our opinion that based on the data that granted the 

variance will not result in an increase in flood level.  It will not 

be a public issue. 

 

 The property is the zone AE which means the flood level has been 

determined by the federal government so we are working with those 

elevations to make this application before you. 

 

 Dave, if you could switch the map that is up? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I just have one question regarding 

the open aspect of it.  Is it open or is there a door that would come 

down?   How does that work? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  During the wintertime in the cold weather, those 

doors will be closed to prevent freezing of the equipment that is in 

there. But most of the time those will be open. 

 

 We can provide openings to allow the water flow through the 

structure.  

 

 The rest of the bays will stay the same.   So, the flow will 

continue. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Sev?  Would you say that again?  The doors are going 

to be shut during the winter months.  The current bay that is ---and 

then the new one.  What did you say after that?  I’m sorry.  I missed 

it. 

 

 You said there was going to be openings or something? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Yah.   This is the building, current building.  The 

17 foot is from here to here (indicating) and then close back in.  

There will be a door the same as the other doors on this facility.  

During the winter that door (indicating) will be closed. But you could 

put openings in the door, flaps.  If a flood will come, it will push 

those flaps open and the flow will continue through the building. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do they have them now?  Is that part of the plan? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Right now, that is the plan.  That’s what we would 

like to do.  The current ones stay open all the time. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. Okay.   So, if we were to stipulate that, that 

wouldn’t be an issue? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  It’s not an issue. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You said you are doing it anyway.  So ...  

 

 Dave, did you have anything? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman, I did ask for a note from the 

engineering department and they said they would be in favor if it did 

have the flow through panels.  They’re just concerned in fact that the 

water does go around it.  It shouldn’t be an obstruction. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  They don’t have a problem as long as we have the 

panel.  Okay. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  And, for your own information, the material that we 

intend to remove most likely will be in this area here (indicating).  

That way we take the 1.5 cubic yards of material and lower the grades 

so that will compensate for a little bit of a filling of this area 

here. 

  

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Another quick one.   Is there a door on the other 

side?   I mean, if we let the water flow in this way, how is it going 

to get out the other side? 
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 It flows in there.  Where is it going to go after that? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  It is the same principle.  In other words, you have 

a door on this end and a door on this end with the flaps. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you would have the flow through on both sides? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Oh, yes. And, the flow, as I said, is from the south 

to the north.  That is how it goes. 

 

 The other issue here, this property, um, when the elevation 

reaches the pavement here, basically the waters don’t move as fast as 

when you see the lower level.  This is basically a ponding effect 

because we have the bridge here.  So, you have back waters and this is 

what happens when it floods this area. 

 

 So, you are not going to have a velocity associated with the 

water flow.  The main water flow is associated with a brook.  The 

actual body of the brook.   Which is over here, like that 

(indicating). 

 

 MR. PUGLESE:  Mr. Chairman, if I may? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The existing long bay, the one that is closest to 

the watercourse, do you have a door on that now? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  No.  There is no door. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  So this is the only bay that will have one. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  This is the only bay because he wants to put one 

system in which is with a brush.  The others are wide open and you go 

there and wash your car. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Ask your question again because maybe I --- ask your 

question again. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  The question is whether that big bay, the long one 

--- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The existing one. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Yes.   Has doors. 
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 MR. BOVINO: There is no doors. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I thought you said those would be closed during 

inclement, during the winter months? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Only the proposed one. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Only on the new one? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  The new one. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Got it.  Okay. 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  You can see there is no doors here. 

  

 (Undertone comments) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Good. Anything else? 

 

 MR. BOVINO:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application?   Anyone opposing? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 F. APPEAL #6271A, Application of Michael Boney for a special 

exception to allow café liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III, Trustees in a B zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:   Will the applicant for their representatives state 

their name and address for the record, please? 

 

 MR. SHUSTER:  Good evening, John Shuster, with my partner, 

Michael Boney, 1169 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike, Southington. 

 

 MR. BONEY:  Michael Boney, Seven (Inaudible) Lane, East Haven, 

CT. That’s my home address and 1169 Meriden Waterbury Turnpike is the 

business address. 

  

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 MR. SHUSTER:  We are asking for a special exception to allow café 

liquor service at our bar.  We own the Top Knot.  This is the second 

location that we are opening for the Top Knot, the first being in 

downtown Middletown, which is under a café liquor license as well. 

 

 This is a pre-existing location at 1169 Meriden Waterbury 

Turnpike.  It is a pre-existing café, as well as, the patio --- that’s 

next.   

 

 It was under a café liquor license, so we are asking for the 

exception to allow that same liquor license to be in effect for us, as 

well. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you familiar with the previous stipulations on 

the previous applications? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  As far as what? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I’ll read through them. 

 

 With regard to the café, no exotic dancers --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  This is for the indoor for the license itself. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 
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 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats not to exceed 17. 

 - Entertainment will be limited for four musicians. 

 - Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer would require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management, permittee, would require a new 

application. 

 - The doors shall be closed while entertainment is going on. 

 

 Those are all okay? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  As far as the bar seats, um, would that be a separate 

variance to increase that? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, how many bar seats do you plan on having? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  I think there is 20 as opposed to the 17 that you 

had. 

 

 MR. O’KEKEFE:  Yah, I mean, we can do 20.  That was the last one.  

If you are going from 17 to 20 you might as well ask for 20. 

 

 MR. BONEY:  Right.  Is that a separate variance or is that ----? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No, that’s fine. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is fine.  This was the previous. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Those are stipulations we would put on there. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are you okay with those stipulations?  If we limit 

you --- you are only looking for three seats. 

 

 THE CHAIR: So, basically, we are transferring the license on this 

particular application. 

 

 Go ahead. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Are you planning on having entertainment? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  No. 
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 THE CHAIR:  They are not planning on having any entertainment.  

So why don’t we just take it right off the stipulation so we don’t 

have to worry about it. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?   

 

 Any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application?  

Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 This application is closed. 
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 G. APPEAL #6272A, Application of Michael Boney for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III, Trustees, in a B zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 

 MR. SHUSTER:  So again, the same location on 1169 there.  It was 

previously a bar with patio services.  We are asking for the exception 

to allow that, as well, for us. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay.  The stipulations on the last one are 

basically: 

 

 - Hours of operation shall be limited to 12:00 midnight. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages shall be served in glasses, cups 

and not in the original containers. 

 - There shall be no music or entertainment. 

 - No amplification or loudspeakers outdoors. 

 - Approval is good for one year, renewed annually. 

 

 Is that all okay? 

 

 MR. SHUSTER:  Yes, sir. 

 

 MR. BONEY:   The only thing is typically on Fridays and 

Saturdays, we’re open to 12:30 am.  We do last call at 12.  So, I 

don’t know if that --- is that typically going to be an issue? 

 

 We’re 11:00 during the week and Fridays and Saturdays we close at 

12:30 am. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Fridays and Saturdays to 12:30? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  Correct. 

 

 Which is much earlier than most places. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The patio, you are refurbishing it? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  It is brand new. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  It is going to be the same size as we approved 

before? 
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 MR. BONEY:  Yup. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Any other questions? 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  And, the patio is open daily when the restaurant 

is open? 

 

 MR. BONEY:  Correct. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, thank you very much. 

 

 MR. BONEY:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 This application is closed. 
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 H. APPEAL #6273A, Application of Raymond & Julie Bernard for a 

2’ front yard setback variance and a 9’ side yard setback variance 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 20 Lagana 

Avenue, property of Raymond & Julie A. Bernard in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant or his representative please state 

your name and address for the record, please? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Ray Bernard, 20 Lagana Avenue, Plantsville. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Are you going to talk? 

 

 SPEAKER:  I don’t know.  If there is a question he can’t handle. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Why don’t you put in your name and address for the 

record? 

 

 MR. HART: Scott Hart, 14 Case Street, Farmington. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 

 What can we do for you? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  We would like to build a two-car garage on our 

property to keep our cars protected, secure and we need a variance for 

the side property line and also for the setback from the street. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 (Pause, pause) 

 

 So, it is a 24 by 24 garage? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  It is 36.  To allow for a storage area there.  So, 

anything that is in the yard --- 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. You are right.  It is 36. 

 

 MR. BERNARD: --- we can keep --- trash cans and so forth will be 

kept out of visible sight. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  That’s going to go where there is a motor home 

there now? 
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 MR. BERNARD:  Yes, yes. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  It is going to go where the motor home is. 

 

 What is this other while rectangle on the bottom part of the page 

here? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  That’s a --- 

 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Boat garage. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  -- temporary storage garage for my boat.  It’s a 

canvas garage for my boat. 

 

 THE CHAIR: Is that one of those fabric garages? 

 

 MR. BERNARD: Uh, yah.  Uh, I guess.  I guess that is what it is.  

Fabric.  Yes.   Canvass.  Vinyl.  I don’t know exactly what the 

material is. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Will the addition of the garage allow you to take 

that down? 

 

 MR. BERNARD: No.  The garage is going to be where the camper is. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE: I understand.   But you know, we don’t like those 

in town and we try to get them removed when we can.  The fact that you 

are putting up a two-car garage then tells me you might be able to get 

that down. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Well, I still wouldn’t have any other place to put 

my boat. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You also have a shed in the back it looks like. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Yah, a small shed in the back, yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, first of all, you are only allowed one 

accessory building and it looks like that fabric garage is right on 

the property line. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Yah.  It’s close.  I talked to my neighbor about 

it.  He didn’t have any issue. 

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  Unfortunately, the town does though. 
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 MR. BERNARD:  Oh.  I thought a temporary structure was --- no 

foundation was not an issue. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  The regulations basically say your structure has to 

be basically made of the same material as your home.  And, fabric 

garages are not allowed in town.  I know there is a lot of them.  But 

when something, when you come in before us for a variance, we take a 

look at what you have on your property and you’re saying you’ve 

already got two sheds.  That’s illegal.   And, one of those sheds is a 

fabric garage.  That’s illegal. 

 

 So, for your information. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  We’ll probably ask you to take one of them down. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Right, right. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just the size of the garage, 24 by 36.  It would be 

less of a variance if it were a regular two car garage, 24 by 24. 

  

 MR. BERNARD: Well, the biggest variance is the side yard.  The 

street is 2 feet only short. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if you didn’t go back as deep, you wouldn’t be 

using as much of the side yard.  Because of the angle. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. HART:  So, resizing it to a 24 by 34 is what you are 

thinking? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  No, 24 by 24. 

 

 MR. HART:  That would get rid of the front one. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  He’s just saying total area wise, if you did a 24 by 

24, your total area variance would be a lot smaller than 24 by 36. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You would be eliminating almost half of it.  Or 

somewhat more than a third, anyway. 
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 (Pause) 

 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  The variance is on the side. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  We’d like to have the storage area there.  The 

width won’t be any different. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, you could have a storage area behind it.  It 

just wouldn’t be 24 feet. 

 

 MR. HART:  There is an existing deck there now.  He is just 

looking to get the extra 12 feet for tools and equipment in front of 

the vehicles instead of in the yard. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would you say is your hardship? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Well, we’d like to keep our cars secure. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  That is not a hardship.  Not a hardship to this 

board.   

 

 On your application, it doesn’t say anything about what the 

hardship is.   

 

 MR. PUGLIESE:  In the note that I’ve got here it says that you 

want to add a 24 by 24 garage and a dining area. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  It will be eventually but we have to get the money 

for that together first.  We like to plan ahead. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where would the dining area be? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  On the back of the garage where the store room 

would be now.   Storage area. 

 

 I don’t want to have to add it after. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You are going to have a dining area in your garage? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  No.  It will be off --- we’ll have an entrance from 

the kitchen.  The kitchen is off the back.  Enter the house.  Right 

where the deck is, so the entrance is the dining area would be from 

the kitchen. 
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 MR. PUGLIESE:  Well, if the garage is 24 by 24, that gives you a 

12 by 24 dining area. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Correct. 

 

 MR. HART:  But for the future.  Not for now.  He’s trying to 

think ahead so he doesn’t have to come back to get a variance again in 

the future.  Trying to think it out. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You can always do a dining area on the other side 

and then you wouldn’t have an issue. 

 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Can’t.   On what side? 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  On what side? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The other to the back of the house. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  The deck is there.  There is a deck and a pool back 

there now. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  One of the things you are doing is you are putting 

a structure up that is almost as big as the entire house, the 

footprint. 

 

 The house is 24 by 42.   

 

 THE CHAIR:  One option, I think you are getting a sense from the 

board that this might be larger than what we would like to see.  One 

option would be for us to table this or continue the public hearing 

and you can come back and either rework this or come back to us and 

say this is what I want, vote up or down on it.  I’ll leave that up to 

you. 

 

 I think the board is basically saying that that structure and 

that variance may not be appropriate at this point.  So, I’ll leave it 

up to you.  If you want to take it and rework it or if you’re saying 

that is what I want and I want you to vote on that and that is what we 

will do tonight.   I’ll leave that up to you. 

 

 You can come back in two weeks and maybe cut the down the size of 

the variance you are asking for.  Cut down the size of the garage.  

Whatever.  I am not going to tell you what to do.  It’s up to you.  

I’ll leave you that option. 
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 MR. BERNARD:  Okay. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  So you would rather continue the public hearing and 

come back to us with --- 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  We’ll continue it. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  --- an alternative? 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  Mr. Chair?  Do we have any side elevations or any 

other drawings to see what it would look like built? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  We don’t have any of that. 

 

 (Pause) 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  It is going to be the same height as the house? 

 

 MR. HART: It’ll end up being the same height.  Same ridge height.  

Same siding, roofing. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, typically, I don’t want to interrupt you, but 

typically what we do is when or if somebody is going to put up a new 

structure, we like to get an idea of what the roof line is going to 

look like, et cetera. 

 

 Because, you know, if we approve a 24 by 36, you know, how high 

is it going to be?  What’s the roof line going to look like?  Et 

cetera, et cetera.  We’re seeing as a block here 24 by 36. 

 

 So that’s typically what we want to see when you say you are 

going to put up a garage that size. 

 

 So, if you come back and you decide you are going to change it, 

we’d like to see a drawing of what the garage and the house is going 

to look like from a drawing perspective so we can take a look at the 

roof line, et cetera. 

 

 MR. HART:  We can have that ready for you.  We’ll have an 

architect draw it up. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 

 Any other questions? 
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 Can I have a motion to continue the public hearing? 

 

 MR. LAPORTE:  Motion to continue the public hearing. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Second. 

 

 (Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote.) 

 

 THE CHAIR:  You can come back at the next meeting or you know, 

I’ll leave that up to you.  We meet every two weeks. 

 

 MR. BERNARD:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay?   Thank you. 
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7. Continued Public Hearing Items: 

 

 A. APPEAL #6266A, Application of Joseph M. 7 Barbara M. 

Cofrancesco for a 15’ side yard setback variance for a home addition 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Sandy Pine 

Drive, property of Joseph M. & Barbara M. Cofrancesco in an R-40 zone. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Will their representative please state their name and 

address for the record? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Good evening, Mr. Chair and board members.  For the 

record, Stephen Giudice with the office of Harry Cole & Son at 876 

South Main Street in Plantsville. 

 

 With me, is the property owner, Joe Cofrancesco.  The applicant. 

 

 As you know, we were here two weeks ago with a request for a side 

yard variance for a proposed garage and in-law apartment.  That’s the 

plan that I have before you here. 

 

 The original proposal was for a garage and in-law apartment.  We 

were requesting I believe it was an approximately 10, 15-foot side 

yard variance with the proposed garage 10 feet off the property line. 

 

 We did go back to the drawing board and make some modifications 

to the plan.  We approached the neighbor and asked for some sort of 

letter from them.  They sent an email saying they were okay with the 

proposed variance.  I will submit that. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you want to read that into the record, Dave?  Or 

do you want to give it to Joe? 

 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I’ll read it.  It is from Shawn Misala.  Thursday, 

May 25, 2017.  To the Cofrancescos.  Re:  Variance. 

 

 “Joe:  As discussed, I am okay with the variance you applied for 

from the town regarding the addition to your house.   Please let me 

know if you need anything further.   Signed:  Shawn Misala.” 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  One of the things I just wanted to show the 

commission:  the reason we came in with the side yard with a 10’ 

variance, I’m sorry, 15’ variance which would be 10’ from the property 

line is the regulations do permit detached garages.  So, this 

application here, if we were to submit, the proposed two car garage 
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would be 10’ from the property line, this would be fully --- we 

wouldn’t need a variance for this application whatsoever. 

 

 That was our original thinking which was we propose this garage 

to be 10’ from the property line.  What makes us require a variance is 

when we connect this to the house.   I wanted to give the commission 

or the board a visual as to why we went the direction we went and that 

this would be technically permitted by the zoning regulations. 

 

 However, stepping back, we went back to the drawing board and 

tried to rework the addition.  The Cofrancescos met with the architect 

and came back with a plan that moves the setback considerably further 

away from the property line.  We are now requesting a 5’ variance into 

the side yard setback so the property would have 20’ between the 

proposed addition and the property line. 

 

 So, we have reduced the request significantly and we think that -

-- we hope that this board will see this as a favorable alternative to 

our original proposal. We know that the neighbor was okay with the 

first one and he’s more than happy with the second proposal. 

 

 Do you have any questions for me or the owner? 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Questions? 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE: No.  Just a comment.  I think this is a much nicer 

layout than the first one. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  I agree. 

 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And it is significantly less of an encroachment 

into the side yard. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Absolutely. 

 

 MR. GWOREK:  You have to remove the existing deck to build a new 

one? 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yes. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you for working with us, by the way. 

 

 Do we have any other questions? 

 

 (No response) 
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 Thank you very much. 

 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Thank you. 

 

 THE CHAIR:  Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application?  Anyone speaking in favor? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 

 (No response) 

 

 This application is closed. 

 

 

8:00 pm. 
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NEW BUSINESS 

 

 A. APPEAL #6264A, Application of Donald Meehan for a special 

exception to allow a family flock of chickens under Sections 3-01.31B 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 263 Little Fawn Road, property of 

Donald & Alyssa Meehan in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6264A with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - The hens not to exceed six. 

 - Four by four structure with a 4 by 8 enclosure. 

 - No roosters. 

 - That it be located behind the shed at least 100 feet from 

the street and at least 30 feet from any other boundary. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated it fits what our definitions say.  Pretty 

straight forward. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 B. APPEAL #6267A, Application of JonNic Enterprises, LLC for a 

15’ front yard setback variance for a garage addition under Sections 

7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 229 Wonx Spring road, 

property of JonNic Enterprises LLC in an R-12 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6267A.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe commented this wouldn’t have been a variance had 

there not been another subdivision and had there not been another road 

created and another yard.  Given that the house was existing before 

the new subdivision and it would have been a side yard at that time, I 

think the hardship is not created by this applicant.   

 

 And, I think the structure itself is compatible with the 

neighborhood. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese added he felt the neighborhood will be improved by 

this. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.)  
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 C. APPEAL #6268A, Application of Donna Ames for an accessory 

structure size variance of 88 sq.ft. under Sections 2-01.A.A.1 & 15-04 

of the Zoning regulations, 635 Meriden Avenue, property of Donna Ames 

in an R-12 zone. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to approve #6268A.   Mr. Pugliese 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he sort of struggled with the size of it.  

Especially given that we gave a variance for a garage.  I don’t think 

the applicant has demonstrated a hardship.  She can build a 12 by16 

foot shed without asking for a variance. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said he felt the variance is related to the garage 

issue.  Because the lot is a tough lot. It’s got a lot of elevation 

changes.  And, the garage couldn’t reasonably be made bigger.  I think 

it is reasonable that the shed be allowed. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte felt they did not establish a hardship. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said in his mind the hardship is the garage couldn’t 

be made big enough. 

 

 Roll Call:  Pugliese:  Yes 

    O’Keefe:  No 

    LaPorte:  No 

    Gworek:  Yes 

    Salka:  No 

 

 Motion has been denied. 
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 D. APPEAL #6269A, Application of Mark & Rachel Colite for a 

variance to allow a pool in the side yard under Sections 2-01.A.A.6 & 

15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 270 Blue Hills Drive, property of 

Mark A. & Rachel Colite in an R-40 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6269A.   Mr. LaPorte 

seconded. 

 

 Mr. Gworek suggested a stipulation for the pool equipment, pumps 

and filter?    

 

 Mr. O’Keefe amended the motion that the pool equipment be located 

on the house side of the pool area as opposed to the neighbor’s side 

of the pool area. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe further added that when you look at the fact that 

you’ve got wetlands in the back and the easement runs along the side 

so the neighbor will not be building a structure there.  You’ve got a 

watercourse that runs into the area.  It goes with the house, it is 

compatible with the neighborhood.  I don’t really have any issues with 

it. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said he didn’t either. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 E. APPEAL #6270A, Application of Milldale Holdings LLC for a 

variance to allow encroachment of a structure in the floodway under 

Sections 6-07 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 1132 Old Turnpike 

Road, property of Milldale Holdings LLC in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6270A with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - Basically, that the new structure be 17 by 17 as set forth 

in the application. 

 - That there be floodway doors essentially on both sides of 

the north and the south and that the other three bays not be closed 

and that water be able to run through at all times. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 The Chair noted it is pretty straight forward.  I think with the 

stipulations and the approval by the engineering department, and that 

building has been there for a number of years and we haven’t really 

had a problem there.  This isn’t going to add to it.  I think, in 

fact, it will alleviate some of it.  When they take some of the 

grading in the back, I think it will help. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 F. APPEAL #6271A, Application of Michael Boney for a special 

exception to allow café liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III, Trustees in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - No exotic dancers, male or female, public or private. 

 - Number of bar seats not to exceed 20.  

 - Any significant change in the floor plan as determined by 

the zoning enforcement officer shall require a new application. 

 - Any changes in management or permittee shall require a new 

application. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe said it is pretty straight forward and actually less 

than what was previously granted. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said the structure has had a license for a long time 

and I don’t see any reason not to approve it. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 G. APPEAL #6272A, Application of Michael Boney for a special 

exception to allow patio liquor service under Sections 4-01.32A, 11-04 

& 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 1169 Meriden Waterbury Tpke., 

property of Lina & Louis Perillo III, Trustees, in a B zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6272A with conditions. 

 

 Conditions: 

 

 - Hours of operation be limited to 12:00 midnight on weekdays 

and 12:30 am on Friday and Saturday nights. 

 - Any alcoholic beverages be served in glasses, cups and not 

in the original containers. 

 - There be no music or entertainment. 

 - There be no amplification or loudspeakers outdoors. 

 - Approval is good for one year and automatically renewed 

unless there are complaints. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated again, it is straight forward and almost 

identical to what was previously there. 

 

 (Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 
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 H. APPEAL #6273A, Application of Raymond & Julie Bernard for a 

2’ front yard setback variance and a 9’ side yard setback variance 

under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 20 Lagana 

Avenue, property of Raymond & Julie A. Bernard in an R-20/25 zone. 

 

 The public hearing was continued earlier in the meeting. 
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7. Continued Public Hearing Items: 

 

A. APPEAL #6266A, Application of Joseph M. 7 Barbara M. Cofrancesco 

for a 15’ side yard setback variance for a home addition under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 10 Sandy Pine Drive, 

property of Joseph M. & Barbara M. Cofrancesco in an R-40 zone. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve #6266A with a condition. 

 

 Condition: 

 

 - That the approval be based on the revised plan that was 

submitted at tonight’s hearing. 

 

 Mr. LaPorte seconded. 

 

 Mr. O’Keefe stated he felt for discussion, this fits a lot better 

and is much less of an encroachment than what was initially proposed 

notwithstanding the stand-alone garage could have been closer to the 

border. 

 

 Mr. Pugliese said he appreciated the fact the applicant worked 

with us on this. 

 

 Motion passed 5 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS  / OLD BUSINESS  / NEW BUSINESS 

 

 Nothing to report. 

 

 

9. ADJOURNMENT 

 

 Mr. LaPorte made a motion to adjourn which Mr. O’Keefe seconded.  

Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:08 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

 

   Robert Salka, Chairman 


